DRAFT                      BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES
  Wednesday August 21, 2013
      Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Jill Sullivan, Vice Chair, Barry Greenfield, Selectmen Glenn Kessler, John Callahan, Matthew Strauss, and Town Administrator, Thomas Younger. 
Executive Session: 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to enter into executive session for the purpose to discuss the reputation, character, physical condition or mental health rather than professional competence of an individual, or discuss the discipline or dismissal of, or complaints or charges against a police officer, employee , staff member of individual, seconded by Selectman Kessler. The Board took a roll call vote. 
(See Executive Session meeting minutes)

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to close executive session and return to open session, seconded by Selectman Callahan. The Board took a roll call vote. 
Discussion:

Thomas Younger, Town Administrator and Chief Ron Madigan of the Swampscott Police Department openly spoke to the Board on their recommendation to re-hire Richard Alex to the Swampscott Police Department. 
Selectman Greenfield commented that the Town does not have a full time tech person and the Town has a part time recreation director who handles a big department and a lot of programs  and feels at this time he is not in support of hiring a full time officer when the economy is not doing good. 
Selectman Strauss will support the appointment.

Selectman Kessler asked how this appointment would benefit the residents. 

Chief Madigan spoke and believes having a permanent officer on duty is better for the residents than always having to back fill those vacant shifts. 

Selectman Sullivan is concerned with contracted staffing levels. Selectman Sullivan feels going forward due to pensions being fully benefitted and going forward to add staff is going to be a tough decision to make. Selectman Sullivan supports the appointment. 
Public Hearing: 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to open public hearing for the purpose of setting the FY2014 water and sewer rates, seconded by Selectman Callahan.

Dave Castellarin, Town Accountant spoke of the proposed new rates that have gone down from last year.  Collectively the water consumption has gone up. 
Resident, Al Borgoot questioned the administrative fee of $18.50 a quarter added to his bill. 

Dave Castellarin, Town Accountant informed the resident that the Board of Selectmen years earlier had approved that base fee for each bill. 

Appointments:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to appoint Selectman Callahan to be the liaison for the Traffic Study Committee, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to appoint Steve Simmons as Constable to post warrants alternate, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 

The Board voted 4 to 1 in favor of a motion made by Selectman Strauss to approve the recommendation of Thomas Younger, Town Administrator and Ron Madigan, Chief of Police in the Town of Swampscott to reinstate former Swampscott Police Officer Richard Alex to the position of Officer for the Town of Swampscott pending physical exam and back round review, seconded by Selectman Callahan.   Selectman Greenfield opposed the motion.  (See discussion)
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to re-appoint Dave Castellarin, as Assistant Town Administrator, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 

Resident Comment:

Sue Munafo of the Swampscott Historical Committee questioned a donation given by  Bruce Paradise to the Swampscott Historical Committee that  has not been available to the Board in over a year and questioned why the donation that had a restriction on it went into the general fund and not the Historical Committee’s budget.
Thomas Younger, Town Administrator answered that the funds from Bruce Paradise were put in the general fund and are available to the Committee which would need to get in touch with Dave Castellarin, Town Accountant.  

Sue Munafo of the Swampscott Historical Commission mentioned the no vote on the purchase of the Train Station and questioned the time frame of another purchase of the  train station.  Thomas Younger, Town Administrator commented that the Town is looking at another interested party for the Train Station and will advise when more information is known. 
Traffic Study Recommendations:  
Traffic Study member, Dave Castellarin spoke on the committee’s recommendations as follows:
· Add stop sign to Bradlee Avenue at Ocean Ave.

· Add stop sign on Blodgett Avenue to Shepard Avenue.

· To add a stop sign at Charles Road at Shepard Avenue.

· Resident permit parking from May 1st to October 1st to recreation sticker parking on Shepard Avenue.

· To add a stop ahead sign at Charles Road.

· To add a stop sign at Charles Road at Cutting Road. 

· Two pedestrian signs have been installed. 

· Three meetings were held in public session with residents. 

· Parking on Monument Avenue for business owner request. 

The following discussion took place regarding parking on Shepard Avenue. 
Resident Al Bargoot suggested a drop off sign at the handicapped spot and commented that he was please with the new safety signs. 

Resident Mark Wilkinson believes enforcement of parking violators should be done more frequently. 

Resident Gene Bardon suggested parking on one side of Atlantic Avenue and spoke of enforcement. 

Resident Damon Demady suggested on trying the new parking regulations during the upcoming Holiday’s and see how that change works out. Mr. Demady suggested parking on Atlantic Avenue. 
Resident Steve Young thanked the Traffic Study Committee for their recommendations and stated he feels unwelcomed in his own neighborhood. 

Resident Sheryl Levenson believes the Traffic Study Committee has not come up with a compromise and believes it is a safety issue with not being able to see out of her driveway. Ms. Levenson commented that she knows she does not own the street but stated neither does the Traffic Study Committee. 

· Selectman Callahan showed a map that represents lack of parking spaces in Town. 
· Selectman Strauss thanked the Traffic Study Committee for all their time they have put in on this parking issue.  Selectman Strauss believes there needs to have a plan to come up with additional parking. Selectman Strauss asked why the Traffic Study came up with Shephard Avenue. Dave Castellarin, Chairman of the Traffic Study Committee stated it was because of the size and width of the street. 

· Selectman Kessler commented that the stop signs were a great addition. Selectman Kessler suggested more enforcement is needed to handle cars that have no stickers on them. Selectman Kessler suggested and questioned having a private company hired  to ticket cars at Phillips Beach. Selectman Kessler suggested a Swampscott sticker like previously suggested by Jack Beerman.  Selectman Kessler commented he does not believe it is fair to the residents of Shepard Avenue to have these changes.  Selectman Kessler quoted Lt. Gary Lord stating that six months of a time period for these changes is too long and suggested four months would be better. 
·  Selectman Greenfield spoke and does not support parking on Atlantic Avenue. Selectman Greenfield does no support parking on both sides of Shepard Avenue. 



(See Votes of the Board) 
The following discussion took place on Monument Avenue parking: 

Members of the businesses on Humphrey Street spoke about how the added parking spots would be beneficial to their businesses. 

Dave Castellarin of the Traffic Study Committee informed the business owner of Humphrey Street that the five spots on Monument Avenue are for everyone in Town not designated for any business. 

Mark Mahoney of the Conservation Committee stated that the Committee has no problem with the recommendation of the Traffic Study Committee regarding the proposed parking on Monument Avenue. 
Chief Madigan of the Swampscott Police Department had no issue with the proposed parking on Monument Avenue. 

Selectman Callahan asked if the Monument Avenue would now be closed to parking during the 4Th of July parade.  Dave Castellarin of the Traffic Study Committee said there would be no parking during that Town event. 

Thomas Younger, Town Administrator commented that if this new parking area is going to be successful, then enforcing is the key. 

(See votes of the Board)
New & Old Business:
Selectman Greenfield asked if there are any updates on the appearance on Humphrey Street. Selectman Sullivan spoke briefly of the former Humphrey Street Revitalization Committee and stated the improvements were not completed due to the cost.  Selectman Sullivan suggested having a dialogue with the new Town planner when he starts with the Town.  
Votes of the Board 
The Board voted 4-1 in favor on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve a recommendation of the Traffic Study Committee to allow parking on one side of Shepard Avenue on the Beach side from May 1st to October 1st, including several safety stop signs and stop ahead signs, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 

The Board voted 4-1 in favor on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to allow thirty minute parking on Monument Avenue, seconded by Selectman Kessler. Selectman Sullivan opposed the motion. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss for approval of a one day liquor permit for the Friends of the Swampscott Public Library for a wine, cheese and chocolate event as a fundraiser to be held on Saturday, November 16, 2013, from 7:30-10PM., seconded by Selectman.Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve a request from the Friends of the Swampscott Public Library to put a sign up on the Town green at the corner of Monument Avenue and Burrill Street to advertise their yearly book sale from September 9, 2013 through September 23, 2013, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve the FY14 Water rates as $6.20, and $5.45 for sewer rate per 100 cubic feet, , seconded by Selectman Kessler. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve the meeting minutes from June 19, 2013. seconded by Selectman Callahan. 
Town Administrator’s Report:

Thomas Younger, Town Administrator updated the Board on the following:
· Upcoming resident & Selectmen’s tour of the new Police Station. 

· Recreation departments new face book page in the future. 

· New moving date to the new Police Station will be on August 27, 2013.

· Dog Park update-the Boards part is completed / waiting on approval from the Conservation Committee. 

· MMMA meeting in October.

· Banner signs across Humphrey Street-$2,500.00 for the poles. 

· NEMLAC meeting which anyone can attend.  

Selectmen’s Time:
Selectman Callahan spoke of the crosswalks at the Stanley School has been painted. 
Selectman Strauss wished everyone good luck with going back to school. 
Selectman Kessler suggested a discussion for the next meeting to discuss security cameras. Selectman Kessler spoke of his upcoming office hours to be held at Whole Foods on September 7, 2013.  Selectman Kessler commented on having the Tours with the Selectmen to view the new police station should include residents. 
Selectman Greenfield commented positive on the safe routes at the Stanley School. 
Selectman Sullivan acknowledged the Beautification Committee on their work on Monument Avenue.  Selectman Sullivan acknowledged Principal Pam Angelakis, Sue Munafo, Kim Ryan, and Amy O’Connor on their work on safe routes at Stanley School. Selectman Sullivan did not want to forget anyone who worked on safe routes project and commented how great that area of Stanley School looks and how they have now the longest sidewalks. 
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to adjourn meeting at 9:45PM seconded by Selectman Callahan.   
Attest:

Maureen Shultz 

Administrative Assistant 

